MEETING OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CITY HALL, Fifth Floor
6801 Delmar Blvd.
University City, Missouri 63130
July 25, 2016
6:30 p.m.
A. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER 
At the Regular Session of the City Council of University City held on the fifth floor of City 
Hall,                         

on Monday, July 25, 2016, Mayor Shelley Welsch called the meeting to order at 6:31 p.m.

B. ROLL CALL 

In addition to the Mayor the following members of Council were present:



Councilmember Rod Jennings




Councilmember Paulette Carr 




Councilmember Terry Crow



Councilmember Michael Glickert                                           





Councilmember Bwayne Smotherson


Also in attendance was City Manager, Lehman Walker. 
C. APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Hearing no requests, voice vote to approve the agenda as presented carried 
unanimously.

D. PROCLAMATIONS
E. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
1. July 11, 2016 Study session minutes were moved for approval by Councilmember Glickert, were seconded by Councilmember Jennings and the motion carried unanimously.
2. July 11, 2016 Regular session minutes were moved for approval by Councilmember Jennings, were seconded by Councilmember Smotherson and the motion carried unanimously.
3. July 14, 2016 Study session minutes were moved for approval by Councilmember Jennings, were seconded by Councilmember Glickert and the motion carried unanimously.
F. APPOINTMENTS to BOARDS & COMMISSIONS
1. Donna Leach was nominated for appointment to the Historic Preservation Commission by Mayor Welsch, seconded by Councilmember Jennings and the motion carried unanimously.
2. Holston Black, Jr. was nominated for reappointment to the Pension Board by Councilmember Crow, seconded by Councilmember Glickert and the motion carried unanimously.
3. Richard Juang was nominated for reappointment to the Green Practices Commission by Councilmember Crow, seconded by Councilmember Carr and the motion carried unanimously.
G. SWEARING IN to BOARDS & COMMISSIONS
H. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (Total of 15 minutes allowed)

Anika Porter, 8642 Old Bonhomme Road, University City, MO
Ms. Porter, owner of Fitness with Anika, and Board member of the Chamber of 
Commerce, discussed the Chambers' role in developing the Olive Link Business District: 

· Concentration on lighting and safety-related issues, a top concern to local businesses
· The Senn Bierwerks, a significant new accomplishment scheduled to open next year
· The Olive Link Website features a property database for commercial realtors and profiles existing businesses
· The North & South Block Party, Sunday, July 31st, between 3 to 7 p.m., at Gannon & Delmar

Ms. Porter thanked staff for their diligence and hard work assisting the Chamber and the City for providing the funding to make these projects possible. 
Pam Anderson, 7488 Stanford, University City, MO

Ms. Anderson, Secretary of the Chamber's Board, illustrated how the Chamber of Commerce supports the marketing of University City:  

· The Fifth Annual Taste of U City attracted over 450 attendees.

· Promotional assistance to new restaurants
· Impending formulation of the North & South Business District

· The Lunar New Year Festival which attracted 2,000 attendees

Ms. Anderson stated that the Chamber's desire is to continue supporting the marketing activities of University City and asked for Council's support in doing so.  

Mike Hobbs, 6683 Delmar, University City, MO
Mr. Hobbs, owner of The Melting Pot, asked Council to focus on the Chamber of Commerce and what it does for this community.  He stated that as a businessman he has joined Chambers in other municipalities so that he can bring them in to what is being done in University City.  If University City's Chamber ceased to exist, business-to-business, he would have nothing to talk about.  Mr. Hobbs asked Council to give serious thought to of the impact of cutting the Chamber's programs and what it would take to reinvent the wheel in order to provide the type of services that the Chamber now provides.  
Christine Mukulo Seremba, 8615 Olive Blvd., University City, MO  

Ms. Seremba, owner of Olive Green International Cuisine, stated that she has been blessed by the Chamber's efforts to make her new business in the Olive Link feel included and welcome.  This is the kind of effort and support that all new businesses need.  

Ken Rice, 8505 Delmar, University City, MO

Mr. Rice, owner of American Family Insurance and President of the Chamber of Commerce, addressed the value that the Chamber's quarterly Small Business Workshops have brought to the City.  He stated that he appreciated the City support the Chamber has received in the past and hoped that the same support will continue in the future.

Joe Edwards, 6504 Delmar, University City, MO

Mr. Edwards stated Council was sent a letter from The Loop Special Business District Board with four board members in favor of sending this letter, two abstained and two were not present.  The letter requested that Council not vote to support EDRST funding for individual property owners and/or their tenants.  He noted that he is strongly in favor of support to Olive development and receiving their proportionate charge of the special sale tax.  Mr. Edwards noted that the Loop did not receive all of the funding they applied for but needed the ones that were approved.  He asked that Council put these funds to work for University City and not let them set idle.  If Council did not think something was worthwhile, Council needs to have an alternative proposal.  If there is no alternative proposal, he asked Council to move forward, vote tonight and suggests ideas for next year.
Bonnidette Lanz, 8429 Ann Avenue, St. Louis, MO

Ms. Lanz stated that she is one of the makers at the Create Space incubator on Delmar and prior to being accepted into the program she had no idea how to transform her idea into a business.  After only two weeks into the program, Create Space provided her with the basic steps and vital skills needed to run and manage her own business.  She is thankful for the City's support because she would never have come this far on her own.   
I. PUBLIC HEARINGS

J. CONSENT AGENDA

K. CITY MANAGER’S REPORT

1. Approval of the Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Grant (JAG) Program

Councilmember Glickert moved to approve and the motion was seconded by Councilmember Jennings.

Councilmember Jennings asked Mr. Walker if the grant also included funds for buildings.  Mr. Walker stated that this grant is restricted to this particular purchase.

Voice vote on Councilmember Glickert's motion carried unanimously.

2. Approval to award contract for the annual police uniform order to Leon Uniform for $42,646.15 

Councilmember Jennings moved to approve, was seconded by Councilmember Glickert and the motion carried unanimously.

L. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

1. BILL 9287 – An ordinance amending Chapter 8.12 of the University City Municipal Code relating to solid waste management and disposal, by establishing and imposing fees for solid waste collection services, effective September 1, 2016.  Bill Number 9287 was read for the second and third time.  
Councilmember Glickert moved to approve and the motion was seconded by Councilmember Jennings.

Councilmember Carr stated that at the last meeting she asked that Council be provided with quantitative versus qualitative information.  Council did receive some quantitative information; the vast majority was qualitative.  Based on her research of the 10/26/2015 meeting minutes, where approval was granted to outsource composting, she obtained the following; 

1. The cost of this outsourcing contract is $300,000;

2. The City would spend $36,000 for the purchase of 4,000 cubic yards of mulch for the Park's Division, U City in Bloom, and redistribution to residents would only be  via deliveries, at a cost of $50.00 per delivery;
3. Even though the City has not had to buy new trucks or hire personnel, over the course of one year, the City has increased expenditure to St. Louis Composting to $336,000
4. The 12 percent proposed increase will generate $348,000  
Councilmember Carr stated that before she could vote to increase the fee, she would like to make sure she understands in quantitative detail, what was creating the deficit in this fund.  

Sinan Alpaslan, Director of Public Works and Parks, stated that he could not speak to the creation of the deficit, however he could explain the cost of contracting out the leaf and yard waste haul-off services.  $36,000 will be used to buy the prepared product back from the vendor, which is then sold to residents at cost; $9.00 a cubic yard.  He stated that the City receives a 50 percent discounted rate from the vendor, whose normal retail price is $18.00 a cubic yard.  When staff evaluated the cost of the City’s previous delivery charge of $35.00 it was realized that if did not cover the expense of delivery, so the City’s rate delivery rate has been increased to $50.00.  Mr. Alpaslan offered a way residents could cut their delivery cost would be to combine their delivery with neighbors’.

Mr. Walker stated that part of the problem associated with the deficit is that the City has not increased the fees for several years and is now playing catch-up.  

Tina Charumilind, Director of Finance stated that previously this solid waste costs were  included in the general fund, so it was hard to discern the actual salaries and benefits associated with the manpower utilized related to the solid waste program  in the Departments of Finance and Public Works and Parks.  The creation of the Enterprise Fund allowed each department to track the hours that members of their staff spend on a particular assignment outside of their department.  It showed that the Finance Department personnel were spending a lot of time associated with the collection of fees and delinquent fees.

Councilmember Carr stated that it was her understanding that there has been a reduction in the amount of delinquencies.  Ms. Charumilind stated that they have been reduced, but there is still a need to transfer these expenses from the general fund to sanitation or solid waste.  Councilmember Carr asked if the outsourcing contract played a role in creating the deficit.  Ms. Charumilind explained that the goal is for the Enterprise Fund to break even, not to make a profit.  The purpose of increasing the fee by 12 percent would be to provide more service for residents; the real intent is just to break even.  

     Councilmember Carr asked if providing more service commensurate with the proposed fee increase.  Mr. Walker stated that the goal is to maintain services.  He noted that part of the issue is that when all of this was a part of the general fund, some of these waste programs were being subsidized by other programs within the general fund category.  Now they are able to obtain specific information in terms of what this program is truly costing the City.  

Councilmember Crow asked when the Enterprise Fund was created.  Ms. Charumilind stated that it was created in 2010.  He asked what Ms. Charumilind meant when she noted the City has been seeing an increase in the volume of unpaid trash bills.  Ms. Charumilind stated that what she said was that the creation of the Enterprise Fund revealed an increase in the amount of additional work needed by the Department of Finance as a result of delinquent fees; the creation of a payment plan offering residents an opportunity to pay small amounts to reduce their delinquencies; preparation of delinquent lists; termination of services, removal of carts, paperwork associated with placing liens on property, etc.  Councilmember Crow asked when the City started placing liens on property for non-payment.  Ms. Charumilind stated two or three years ago.  
     Councilmember Crow stated that he came to the meeting with the intent to vote for approval of this increase but now was confused by all of these statements and has become concerned about the rationale behind the deficit and the request for a large increase.  Ms. Charumilind informed Councilmember Crow that prior to 2011 delinquencies totaled roughly $2 million dollars and today that amount has been reduced to $1.5 million dollars.  
Councilmember Smotherson stated that he was encouraged by the information provided by Mr. Walker regarding the selection of a new collection company, Valley Collections and the fact that they have collected 50 percent of the accounts in their possession.  He asked when are all of the delinquent accounts going to be turned over to Valley Collections.  Ms. Charumilind stated that initially they had sent all accounts to the previous company, but noted that one of the reasons that company gave for having difficulty making collections was because of the age of some of the delinquencies.  Valley Collection's contract requires that they not be sent accounts that have been delinquent for an extended period of time because it hinders their ability to collect them.  
     Councilmember Smotherson stated there is a need to reassure residents who are being asked to pay more, that the City is doing all that it can to make residents who are causing these delinquencies accountable.
Mayor Welsch asked when the City had last increased the Solid Waste fees.  Ms. Charumilind stated that it was in 2009.  Mayor Welsch asked if the Enterprise Fund had ever been balanced.  Ms. Charumilind stated that there was a surplus in the beginning because employee hours were still being charged to the general fund.  Mayor Welsch asked if the fund had ever been balanced after the employee hours were allocated to the Enterprise Fund.  Ms. Charumilind stated that it had been balanced, but only because when billing starts it is recognized as revenue even though you may not be able to collect all of your receivables.  For the past two to three years the auditors have suggested that the City reserve an allowance for uncollectable accounts.  
     Mayor Welsch asked to verify that the cost for the mulching service in-house cost approximately $450,000 a year and the revenue generated by the delivery of mulch was about $28,000.  Ms. Charumilind agreed it was correct.  Mayor Welsch stated that from her perspective the City is still ahead from a financial and environmental standpoint as the City is no longer in violation of polluting the River des Peres.  Ms. Charumilind stated that from the aspect of outsourcing the City is ahead. In addition, Public Works had noted the need to replace the grinder, at a cost of $750,000.  
Councilmember Jennings asked Ms. Charumilind for the costs associated with using the new collection agency.  Ms. Charumilind stated that the company received 15 percent of amount collected.  Councilmember Jennings asked what the previous company, Client Services, had charged.  Ms. Charumilind stated that they received 18 percent.  Councilmember Jennings asked if it would be correct to state that neither company has made a significant impact on these delinquencies.  Ms. Charumilind stated that the reality is that staff does not have the ability to perform this collection function in-house.
Councilmember Smotherson questioned whether the City was also addressing the outstanding liabilities associated with EMS?  Ms. Charumilind stated that all of the outstanding balances associated with EMS are included in the uncollectable account and when there is a collection that amount will be offset from the balance.

Mayor Welsch stated that the goal to make the Solid Waste Enterprise Fund balance, a goal which was established by Council in 2009.  So even though she would rather not do, she believed that the 12 percent increase will help accomplish the goal pf bringing this fund to a break-even point.  The City is now able to accurately track the true cost of this service and therefore, this is a recommendation she will support.  

Roll Call Vote on Councilmember Glickert's Motion Was:

Ayes:  Councilmembers Jennings, Crow, Glickert, Smotherson and Mayor Welsch 

Nays: Councilmember Carr
Bill 9287 became Ordinance 7013.
M. NEW BUSINESS 
RESOLUTIONS

      Introduced by Mayor Welsch

1. Resolution 2016 – 14   Requested by Mayor Welsch and Councilmember Glickert
A resolution approving amendments to the Fiscal Year 2016 – 2017 budget for the City of University City and appropriating said amounts.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Glickert.
Mayor Welsch stated she would ask Council to speak first, then allow citizen comments, and end with Council's final remarks.

     Mayor Welsch stated that tonight, she and Councilmember Glickert asked Council to vote on the City Manager's original proposed budget amendments to the FY 2016-2017 budget, minus two items that Council has already addressed; the lease-purchase of a new Fire Department vehicle and the fee increase for Solid Waste.  
     With advice from the staff’s expertise and EDRST Board’s requested distribution of the funds raised from the quarter cent sales tax to enhance economic development, she believed the City Manager presented Council with a budget that was in the best interest of this City.  
     Items included within this resolution should be considered as one item and will not be voted on individually, as a Councilmember introduced on July 27, 2016, along with additional eleven supplementary amendments.
· To amend item related to sales taxes - FAILED 
· To approve an increase in golf course fees as recommended by staff - PASSED
· Increase the fees for trash collection by 2 percent over the increase recommended by staff. - FAILED
· To increase the City's donation to the pension funds - PASSED

· To turn down Mr. Walker’s amendment to take vacant positions off the City rolls - FAILED

· To turn down the recommendation to lease/purchase a fire truck  - FAILED

· To delay reassignment of needed funds for the temporary police station - FAILED

· To send the recommendation for the Create Space funding back to the EDRST board - FAILED

· To remove funding for the Chamber of Commerce marketing efforts from the budget - FAILED

After hours of discussion and votes on 20 amendments, three members of Council voted against the City Manager’s budget, so it failed.
Mayor Welsch noted the City Manager's budget presented in February of this year now goes into effect by default and none of the funding contained in his amendments will be included in the final budget package. 
     At stake were three extremely important items related to the future of this community:

1. Reassignment of funds for the temporary police facility.  Failure to pass this amendment means that monies will have to be taken from the general fund, bringing the City's reserve percentage of its operating budget to a financially unsound level. 
2. Funding for the Chamber of Commerce marketing initiatives.  Failure to pass this amendment will have a direct impact on the City's future economic development and prosperity.  The Chamber is not quite five years old and has grown to 130 members.  Its mission is to be the voice of the business community by serving its members through networking, referrals, promotions, education, training, critical issues, and to promote University City as a great place to do business.  The EDRST Board recommended that funding be provided to the Chamber to assist them with taking on additional marketing tasks to increase public awareness of businesses and available properties throughout the City.  The Chamber established the Olive Link Website; organized two Lunar Year Festivals to build on the City's strong Asian business community and the Annual Taste of U City.  These events attract hundreds of thousands of people to University City, but if funding is not approved they will cease to exist and the community as a whole will suffer. 
3. EDRST Board's recommended funding for Create Space.  Failure to pass this amendment will hinder University City's robust efforts to develop the only creative incubator enterprise in the St. Louis Region.
4. Create Space is a non-profit organization that augments the City's tax revenue through the sale of items they create, and endorses the significance of this opportunity with their "Made in U City" label that is placed on every creative product developed in this program and within our borders.  
The EDRST Board reviewed numerous applications on the basis of predetermined criteria designed to demonstrate how an applicant would fit into the long-term goals of the City and the Missouri statute governing the distribution of these funds.  The board was very supportive of this concept based on their belief that Create Space would play a vital part in the ongoing efforts to build this City's business community and increase its tax base.  
     Mayor Welsch stated that the continuation of this project sends a clear message to everyone in the region that University City is open for business, welcomes the entrepreneurial spirit and understands that by helping others they are helping themselves.  The delay has already created a negative impact on this community, i.e., an email from a gentleman currently installing high speed fiber, indicated that he will be pulling away from projects in University City; the frustration felt by residents who have complained year after year that nothing was being done to improve Ward 3; the discouragement felt by businesses along Olive who year after year have asked for increased lighting, and the heartache felt by immigrants, minorities, women and individuals who come from low income neighborhoods over the loss of an entity that offered them access, inclusion and newfound opportunities. 

     The businesses along Olive provide 32 percent of the funding for the EDRST compared to 21 percent funding from the Loop.  The Mayor asked why this Council was set on pulling the funding from two organizations that are truly living the diversity that so many U Citians reference so proudly, was distressing.  Each of the boards is diverse in age, ethnicity and race, and their projects have brought younger residents into the economic development mix.  The Chamber offers internships to our young people and educational programs, not only to their members, but to any resident of University City, free of charge.  
     Mayor Welsch stated that economic development takes time, but the Chamber of Commerce and the EDRST Board are a vital part of the long-term strategy for expanding economic development within University City.  The Mayor believed that the City Manager, his staff and the EDRST Board, deserved an up or down vote on their well-reasoned budget.  

Councilmember Carr provided Council with a copy of Resolution 2015-7, a budget amendment that she assumed was prepared by Ms. Charumilind, which unlike the resolution presented tonight, illustrated the money that will be needed, where it is to come from and where the money will go.  So although it is appropriate to amend the budget, and in fact, Section 38 of the Charter, explicitly states that, Resolution 2016-14 does not provide specifics about the changes that are being requested or where funding will be derived, and therefore needs to be amended.   
     Councilmember Carr stated that there are several amendments contained in this resolution that she believed six members could agree on, so she noted that instead of an up or down vote, Council should vote on the ones that should be addressed immediately.  Councilmember Carr made a motion that the resolution be amended to adhere to the format presented in Resolution 2015-7 and the motion was seconded by Councilmember Crow.
Mayor Welsch stated that she was surprised, since none of these questions were raised when Mr. Walker presented these amendments to Council on June 13th or June 27th.  Mayor Welsch noted that there is no rule that a resolution must follow the format now being recommended.  She noted that the Mr. Walker’s cover sheet on his budget resolution did explain that all of the EDRST funded projects were coming from the EDRST sales tax and funds set aside for renovation of the Police Station would be used for the temporary police facility.  Mayor Welsch said she believed Mr. Walker would have been glad to put this in a different format, if he had been asked to do so.  Mayor stated that this motion was a delay tactic that she is not willing to support.
Councilmember Glickert stated that was an appropriate resolution, so to paraphrase one of the residents who spoke tonight, let's move forward.
Roll Call Vote on Councilmember Carr's Motion Was:
Ayes:  Councilmembers Carr, Crow and Smotherson
Nays:  Councilmembers Glickert, Jennings and Mayor Welsch
Motion to delay failed
Councilmember Crow stated that he wanted to come back to Mr. Edward's comment about coming up with alternative proposals and not vote this resolution up or down.  He stated that his believed every member of Council would be willing to find a common ground on some of the amendments and move forward.  He noted that to force a zero sum vote had nothing to do with building consensus, and everything to do with making a point.  

     Councilmember Crow stated that he met with Ms. Li today, and was very candid about his feelings that a solid form of measurement should be attached to the Create Space funding amendment for $150,000 and that he had not found any type of metrics.  Another concern was that while almost all of the City's commissions are appointed by Council but the EDRST is appointed by the Mayor.  
     Councilmember Crow stated that trying to reach a consensus for the second time on this all or nothing strategy was not productive.  He thought that the resolution contained several items Council would not be able to come to an agreement on.  Councilmember Crow stated Council did not have to pass everything tonight and amendments can be brought forward at the next meeting.  
Mayor Welsch respectfully stated that the Council had voted on items one at a time.  If Council had voted to approve the budget as amended during the June 27th meeting, members would this evening be talking and trying to reach a consensus on the items where there was disagreement.  That did not happen because the amended budget was voted down, and that is what has created this situation.

Councilmember Carr stated that she went through the amendments to the budget and was very careful not to ask anyone to vote anything down because she realized that some of these issues would need to be brought back.  She stated that there were a lot of mistakes being made by the Mayor and the City Manager that usurp the rights of Council, but she has tried to hold the line by following the Charter and ordinances.  
Mayor Welsch told members of the Council and audience she would be happy to share with them the minutes from the June 27, 2016 meeting.
Citizen Comments

Ellen Bern, 7001 Washington Avenue, University City, MO

Ms. Bern stated that she was glad to see her elected officials ask questions about these projects, but at the eleventh hour, right before the budget was supposed to be approved, was not the time to start asking.  This Council needed to do their homework before they make a decision to start pulling funding.  There is a detailed funding application process for the EDRST Board; a detailed rubric in terms of how to rank applicants and what should be funded, and there are very detailed quarterly reports that must be filed by any entity that received funding.  
     Ms. Bern stated that there has been a consistent desire expressed by residents and businesses for economic development on Olive, which is a long-term project and will take years and years of support to develop these programs.  It takes the Chamber of Commerce many months of advanced planning to undertake events, promote the City's image and create a positive business climate in order to bring new businesses into the many vacancies that now exist.  What is needed most is a well-run government that is willing to establish a strong partnership with its business community.  Instead, all she sees is how the brand U City is being severely damaged, something else that will take years to transform.  Ms. Bern stated that the City cannot afford to keep doing business like this, so she would encourage Council to pass this resolution tonight. 
Brandin Vaughn, 7301 Trenton, University City, MO

Mr. Vaughn stated that the residents of this City are caught up in a political war that has now impacted the EDRST Board's mission to expand partnerships and encourage physical economic redevelopment on Olive and Delmar.  He stated that tonight, he would like to provide Council with brochures that explain the concept of Create Space and let everyone know that their doors are open to anyone who has questions or possible solutions.
Elsie Glickert, 6712 Etzel, University City, MO

Ms. Glickert reminded everyone that it was the residents of University City who voted to approve the EDRST for the purpose of bringing economic development to Olive Street Road and the Delmar Loop.  The Loop consists of three blocks, has a wonderful advocate, and as a result, has received hundreds of thousands of economic development monies.  Olive Street Road, which is three miles long, has no advocate.  She encouraged Council to support these projects because it is time to start concentrating on Olive. 
Al Li, 7700 Olive Blvd, University City, MO
Mr. Li, President of the Asian-American Chamber of Commerce (AACC), stated that the AACC serves the entire St. Louis Pan-Asian population, has over 200 members and their desire is to express the need for leadership to embrace the union of diversity, community development, and the good business sense to drive economic growth.  Mr. Li stated that he also wished to exhibit his support for Create Space by letting this Council know that he would be willing to help Julia Li (to whom he is no relation) execute any of the metrics established in order to acquire the funding that has been recommended for her business.  He stated that what Council is contemplating today, is not just a budget line item, it is about envisioning what the entire metro area can be and where Asians, African-Americans, Caucasians and Latinos work together, instead of giving into the political rhetoric that keeps them apart.  Mr. Li stated this City has to start investing in the next generation.  
Frank Ollendorff, 8128 Cornell, University City, MO

Mr. Ollendorff stated the primary tool Council has for determining public policy is the budget process, which for the past fifty years has designated May as budget study month.  This included public hearings on the budget where residents and Council could come together to discuss, debate, reach a consensus, and move on.  The result of Council's failure to implement the correct administrative process is the reason they find themselves in the predicament they are in today.   
     Mr. Ollendorff expressed concerns about the elimination of the Solid Waste Superintendent's position, which has been documented to be vital to the continued high level of service to this City.  
Mark Winer, 7703 Gannon, University City, MO
Mr. Winer, Chair of the EDRST Board stated that he has been passionate about University City for sixty years.  Based on the knowledge that University City lacked the tax base that many neighboring communities have, his goal has been to enhance that base in order to support public services and maintain excellent schools.  He stated that growing up in University City, he was privy to the City's reputation for being a difficult place for development, and cited the example of Westroads (Galleria) trying to locate in the Delmar Loop.  After encountering opposition, the May Company chose to build its store on Forsyth in Clayton and University City got their parking lot.  The center of commerce for mid-County moved to Clayton/Richmond Heights and in recent years this commercial district has expanded to include Brentwood and Maplewood.  He would like Council to imagine what University City's schools and municipal services would be like if only a portion of that revenue being raised by these other cities’ commercial development was invested here.  

     Mr. Winer stated that he volunteered to serve on the EDRST Board because he really believed there is a need to encourage economic development and that the diversity and engagement of this community was one of the advantages that could help this City accomplish this goal.  Mr. Winer noted that all of these factors that favor development can happen, if everyone works together.  He noted that this Board has been allocating $500,000 annually for ten years, went through the same public process to review all detailed proposals, and after an open discussion, voted on the set of recommendations that Council is considering.

     University City has chosen as its brand, "The Neighborhood to the World," and this diversity is a point of pride for many residents.  Mr. Winer stated that he believed the Board’s recommendations for marketing the Loop, community events like the Farmers’ Market, Loop Ice Carnival, new street lighting and the business incubator startups are good investments in this City's future.  He encouraged Council to vote in favor of passing this resolution.  

Council Comments

Councilmember Carr stated that the EDRST Board is advisory to the Council and staff is advisory to the City Manager, who works for the Council.  No promises should be made by anyone with regard to funding until Council votes as a whole.  Even though she thinks there is value to every project that is brought forward, the question that is always in her mind is whether they met the standards for increasing the City's revenue.  Staff has done a good job with respect to establishing metrics, but it is not unusual for the recommendations made by the EDRST Board to not to be approved in total or for Council to request that items be removed for special consideration.  What is unusual is that after two years, Council is actually able to have discussions and that her request to conduct a budget study session where all of these issues could have been hashed out was denied by her colleagues.  Councilmember Carr stated that she believed that some of the items contained in this resolution should be looked at on an individual basis and if she is forced to make an all or nothing vote, she would vote no.  
     Councilmember Carr noted that the days of last minute crises and misinformation are over.  Democracy is messy and uncomfortable, but she is willing to listen and accept any repercussions that come as a result of her ultimate decision. 
Councilmember Glickert stated that Council has heard the impassioned pleas from residents and businesses and observed the energy and desires they have for this community.  He stated that Mr. Winer and the Board did an incredible job on these recommendations, which cross every sector of University City.  He noted that Olive’s revenue provided 32 percent of the Economic Development Retail Sales Tax, Delmar provided 21 percent of the tax collected and 47 percent from City-wide.  He found it hard to believe that there is anything in this resolution his colleagues would not like and simply reminded them that the passage of this resolution does not prevent Council from stopping any of these projects in the middle of the road, if they believe something is not being done in the proper manner.  He asked his colleagues to change their minds and pass this resolution tonight.

Mayor Welsch stated that for clarification purposes she would like to note that her appointment of members to the EDRST Board is mandated by the State.  However, she is not an active participant in their discussions and only responds to questions when she is asked.

Roll Call Vote on Resolution 2016-14 Was:

Ayes:  Councilmembers Glickert, Jennings and Mayor Welsch

Nays:  Councilmembers Crow, Carr and Smotherson
Resolution 2016 – 14 failed
BILLS

N. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (continued if needed)
Andrew Roberts, 940 Alanson Drive, University City, MO

Mr. Roberts stated that the ACLU filed a lawsuit against the City in his name for violation of his civil rights and he looks forward to having an environment at public meetings where residents do not have to edit their comments for content.  He asked that everyone support the ACLU, which does an important job of protecting the rights of everyone in society.  

Bart Stewart, 714 Harvard, University City, MO

Mr. Stewart stated that he was speaking on behalf of U City United, a group of concerned citizens formed to address issues related to the City's future.  He then expressed the group's concerns and desires regarding the selection of a replacement to fill the 1st Ward Council seat; the veracity of the comments made by Jan Adams regarding the recall of Mr. Kraft, and their efforts to recall Mayor Welsch.  Mr. Stewart stated that U City United looks forward to brighter days with new officials to serve this great community.

O. COUNCIL REPORTS/BUSINESS
1. Boards and Commission appointments needed


Mayor Welsch made the appointments that were needed.  She then encouraged anyone 

interested in serving on a Board or Commission to submit an application and contact the 

Councilmember which is appointing to that board.
2. Council liaison reports on Boards and Commissions
3. Boards, Commissions and Task Force minutes


Mayor Welsch thanked Mr. Walker for supplying Council with the minutes they had 


received.
4. Other Discussions/Business
· Presentation of final four candidates for Ward One open Council seat.
Mayor Welsch noted that 20 minutes would be allocated for each phase of this process which consists of presentations by the four finalists and a question and answer session by Council.  Upon completion of this, Council would be given the opportunity to engage in discussion and then would be asked to cast one vote for the candidate of their choice.  Each ballot would be read aloud at tonight's meeting.  
· The successful candidate must obtain four votes in order to secure the open seat.  

· Members of Council have the option to nominate someone from the floor but they must be one of the four finalists.  
· If an applicant is not selected tonight and Council elects to do so, a second round of voting will be conducted on Tuesday, July 26th, at 6:30 p.m. here in chambers.  A notice for this supplemental meeting has been posted. 

Councilmember Smotherson thanked all of the candidates that applied and stated that he believed the process had given the 1st Ward some interesting and qualified individuals for future consideration.  Since the Charter only states that Council should take steps to chose a replacement and does not suggest a process to follow, his initial suggestion was that the replacement be made through a special election process.  Council elected to utilize this interview process and decided to go with the top three candidates.  He stated that the unintended objective was met when one candidate received the most votes.  He noted that if this process goes forward tonight it would end up in a deadlock.  Councilmember Smotherson suggested that Council either accept the candidate with four votes as the replacement or allow each member of Council to have two votes rather than one.  
Councilmember Jennings stated that Council operates as a democracy, it agreed on a process and in spite of the fact that everyone already knows the likely outcome, it is not correct for one member to ask that the process be changed tonight. 
Councilmember Carr stated that the Mayor sent out an email asking for input and blind copied each member of Council.  Only two members of Council gave public input and now suddenly there is a process even though no vote was taken.  She stated that should be the first step Council needed to take, because previous minutes indicate that every discussion related to this type of an activity was conducted in open session, not via an email or private communication to the Mayor.
Mayor Welsch clarified that this entire process was discussed during Council's Study Session and based on those discussions, she sent out blind copies of an email to each member to ensure that no discussions were conducted online.  She stated the feedback she received was in agreement of the process.  Every member was advised that nominations would be allowed.

Councilmember Crow stated that when Council took the vote to select the four finalists everyone was under the impression that that was all they were doing; selecting a panel in order to move forward.  His assumption was that all Councilmember Smotherson asked if there was a consensus to think about an alternative.  In spite of the fact that one vote will probably result in the need to conduct a special election, he thought the process was handled pretty well.  He questioned whether there was a right or wrong way to do this, as it was clear that this Council does not function very well.  
Councilmember Smotherson made a motion that the process be amended to allow Council two votes rather than one and was seconded by Councilmember Carr.

Roll Call Vote on Councilmember Smotherson's Motion Was:

Ayes:  Councilmembers Smotherson, Carr and Crow

Nays:  Councilmembers Glickert, Jennings and Mayor Welsch

(The motion failed)
Presentations:
Steve McMahon, 8135 Stanford Avenue, University City, MO

Mr. McMahon thanked Council for the opportunity to discuss his aspiration to serve this City, Council.  Mr. McMahon provided a brief history of his personal background and the reasons he still lives in University City.  He stated that his decision to apply for this position is not about immediate honor, personal legacy, being appointed or elected, it's the obligation to those who came before him to continue their work by placing others before self and making choices that he believed would put University City on the best path.  Mr. Mahon discussed his volunteer experiences on the Task Force for Year-Round Aquatics, Pension Board, Boy Scouts, PTO, and his commitment and vision for this community.  

Councilmember Crow asked what changes would he propose or believe are necessary. 
     Mr. McMahon noted that any change he would make would be positive.
· How significant issues are handled by City Government.  There seemed to have been minimal time spent on discussions, public engagement and ensuring that the whole community was moving in the same direction together.

· Change the way the City works with its school system.  Everyone says that they support the schools.  The City needs to make sure their actions match their words.
· Change the way the public receives information from the City.  There is a need to make sure that the City is providing accurate information to the people who request it.
· Conduct consistent reviews of the individuals that Council employs. 
Councilmember Carr asked Mr. McMahon what did he thought would be the most important thing he could do in the next eight months. 
     Mr. McMahon stated that it seems like the most important would be to address the amendments to the budget; tweak whatever needed to be tweaked, get these funds in people's hands, and their projects moving.  
Jeff Hales, 7471 Kingsbury, University City, MO

Mr. Hales thanked Council for their consideration.  He stated that he had addressed a number of the attributes he believed a Councilmember should possess during his initial interview, but added whoever is selected needs to be in touch with and connected to the residents of the 1st Ward.  Mr. Hale stated he was proud to have worked alongside his neighbors in an effort to defeat Propositions S, P and H.  He stated that his comment was not meant to be divisive, was mentioned because it emphasized the importance of choosing a candidate that has their finger on the pulse of this Ward.  He believed that he is in a fairly unique position of being a candidate that can work with Council and best represent the ward he is appointed to serve.  Mr. Hales stated that his goal would be to build trust amongst his constituents, which he knows can only occur through greater transparency and public engagement.  
Councilmember Crow asked Mr. Hales what specific changes he would propose or believe are necessary to address the desires expressed by the residents of the 1st Ward? 
Mr. Hales' response: 
· The collection of fees associated with the City's trash collection by looking at whether the delinquent properties are rentals versus owner-occupied and possibly tie the issuance of an occupancy permit to any unpaid bills. 

· Implementation of a standardized process as budget study sessions should be standardized and delineated in the rules.

· Establish a new process for the way the police department communicates with residents.  The ability to receive information instantly would lead to a safer community.   

Councilmember Glickert asked Mr. Hales what he would do to enhance economic development in University City.
Mr. Hales stated that in his opinion, when you think about redevelopment there is a need to first determine the area that has the most traffic.  The ripest area for University City would be Olive at 170.  A plan needs to be developed.  He stated he got the sense that the City does what it does, because that's the way it has always been done.  
     Mr. Hales stated that even though he is unfamiliar with the way the EDRST Board makes their recommendations but felt that 50 to 75 thousand dollars was enough to lure establishment of a business.  He stated that in the case of Create Space, the problem seemed to lie with the process and how all of this information was conveyed, which is largely a result of Council's failure to conduct those study sessions.  
Maureen McDonnell, 7215 Crevling Dr., University City, MO
Ms. McDonnell stated that she found herself presented with the opportunity to use her legislative, legal and real estate acumen to help this City, so she is honored to stand before Council tonight to state her interest.  She noted that she would represent an expanding group of residents currently not reflected on this Council, as young homeowners.  Her daughter compelled her to give every inch of herself to make their corner of the world better and was grateful to have the opportunity to raise her in a diverse and inclusive City, full of beautiful parks and locally-owned businesses.  
     University City is positioned to expand and excel, as millennials begin to buy homes and start families.  She noted this City also offers one of the features most coveted by young homebuyers, walkability.  According to the National Association of Realtors, 35 percent of homebuyers are thirty-five years old or younger and the most common type of home purchased continues to be the detached single family and young homeowners are looking for a short commute and walkability to a commercial district.  All of these factors lead to one conclusion; University City is looking at a strong future with young homeowners and families rejuvenating this great community.  

     Ms. McDonnell stated that she would seek to work with every member of Council to ensure that together, this body lives up to its full potential.

Councilmember Jennings asked Ms. McDonnell what she would purpose as a solution for all of the distressed and vacant properties here in University City.
     Ms. McDonnell stated that a large part of the solution is simply about letting people know that University City is here and open for business.  Then you can begin to look at it as a whole, as opposed to a fractured vision, and what you will see is an opportunity to revitalize these distressed properties or alternatively, that the increase in residential or business population would take those properties with it.  
Councilmember Jennings asked Ms. McDonnell what economic development in University City looked like to her.  
Ms. McDonnell stated that the first phase of economic development involves reputation and communication.  The second phase is to communicate with business owners and developers to make sure that that pipeline is open and have a chance to prosper here.  The third phase would be to capitalize on the expansion that is happening in the central corridor making sure that the City does not get left out and that people don't forget about Olive.  

Councilmember Jennings asked Ms. McDonnell how she envisioned resolving the stalemate that exists between the members of Council.  
Ms. McDonnell stated that you simply have to talk to people face-to-face.  She stated that it sounded like Council agrees on most things and it was the fine points at which there were large divisions.  In order to suture a divide you need to narrow down the issues, talk to one another and hash things out, rather than showing up to meetings and talking out into the abyss.
Councilmember Crow asked Ms. McDonnell what specific changes she would propose or believe are necessary to address the desires expressed by the residents of the 1st Ward?
Ms. McDonnell stated that the obvious change would be to establish better communication between members of Council.  Another good place to start is to make sure that realtors know and understand that University City is a perfectly situated community for young families or people who are relocating.  
Councilmember Carr stated that since Ms. McDonnell is relatively new to the community, she would like to know how she would make outreach to the residents in the 1st Ward and what she thought should be the most important thing to accomplish in the next eight months.

Ms. McDonnell stated the first thing would be present at activities in order to give people face time. She would also make herself available via an established schedule, at the coffee house or park, where residents could come by freely and talk to her.  The first one hundred days would be about outreach and meeting with municipal department heads in order to build relationships and get to know who they are and what they do.  

Mayor Welsch asked Ms. McDonnell for her understanding of the City's form of governance, which sets policy, who implements it, the role of the City Manager, and how she would fit into that system.
Ms. McDonnell stated that it is kind of a traditional legislative form where Council sets and changes policy and staff executes by and large.  
Carol Wofsey, 7171 Kingsbury Blvd, University City, MO 
Ms. Wofsey thanked Council for this opportunity.  She stated that although she has probably had differences with every member of Council in the past, she has always recognized that all of them love University City and are working for the common good of its residents.  

     Ms. Wofsey stated that she has lived in the 1st Ward since 1982, is a retired business lawyer specializing in corporate matters, and has served on numerous Boards, which include Central Reform Congregation, U City in Bloom, and Chair of the Traffic Commission.  She stated that she is energetic, driven, collaborative, has a commitment to public service and knowledge of University City.  

     Ms. Wofsey stated that although she has a lengthy agenda with numerous long-term projects, her primary goal is to keep her constituents informed, seek their input, and be their voice in the City's affairs.  She would utilize emails, the old fashioned mail system, quarterly residential meetings located in various strategic locations to reach all areas within the ward, and annual quarterly meetings to accommodate seniors on the west side.  
     During the eight month interim appointment, she believed it would be important to address; succession planning; strategic planning; conduct ward meetings, and implement safer crossings at Delmar.  Ms. Wofsey stated that acting on these issues would go a long way in resolving what she viewed as the most critical of the City's current issues, finances, infrastructure and restoring trust and confidence in our local government.   
Councilmember Jennings asked Ms. Wofsey what economic development in University City looked like to her and how she would jumpstart development on Olive.
Ms. Wofsey stated that the City needs economic development in order to increase its tax base and although she does not pretend to be a development expert, there are several things Council and this administration could work together on, to provide a baseline for development.  

1. A vision for what the City wants;

2. Marketing of the City and its schools; 

3. Eliminate the City's reputation of being difficult to work with;

4. Talk about the areas that are available for development;

5. Capitalize on the development along the University City edges of Clayton;  

She stated that the best plan she has heard of is the four marketing corridors that the Chamber of Commerce is actively promoting and the Lunar New Year – both are ways the City can support this initiative.  She also agreed with developing the west end of Olive and 170, a plan that the City seemed to have abandoned.

Councilmember Jennings asked Ms. Wofsey how she envisioned resolving the stalemate that exists between the members of Council.
Ms. Wofsey stated that it would not happen overnight, but she has a collaborative style and in addition to listening to her constituents, she would be listening to her colleagues and hoped they would listen back.  She stated that change starts with one's self, and her objective is to model the behavior that she expects from all Councilmembers.  Ms. Wofsey stated that this Council does not seem to trust each other, so building a relationship is essential.  Ms. Wofsey stated that she would reach out to each member by trying to find some small project that they could work on together and build that trust.

Councilmember Carr asked Ms. Wofsey if she would elaborate on her ideas to institute an ombudsmen and an EMS Board to handle complaints, and how she might convince staff to embrace this concept. 
Ms. Wofsey stated that convincing an employee to embrace an idea would be resolved if Council had a performance plan with measureable goals.
     She sees the ombudsmen as a part-time position for a resident of University City who is charged with fielding citizen complaints, answering questions, and making sure they get addressed by the right member of staff.  She stated that she realized that Councilmembers fulfill some of this function, but thought there should be a designated person residents can call when something happens.  

     The EMS concept was an outgrowth of all the rumors and social media reports that she has heard regarding the quality of these services.  Ms. Wofsey stated that she does not think individual Councilmembers are qualified to deal with this type of issue; however it was not good for the City to have these reports hanging out in the media.  There needs to be a mechanism in place for referrals, investigation and resolution. Her thought was to put together a board of professionals, as there are lots of people in University City who might be willing to volunteer for this position. 

Councilmember Carr stated that currently there are issues with respect to the Sunshine Law and the ability to receive information.  If these individuals receive a complaint, what measures do you envision should be in place to compel this administration to comply with any requests for information?
Ms. Wofsey stated that what Councilmember Carr seems to be suggesting was rank insubordination.  If that was true, it was something Council would have to deal with in the ordinary course.  

Councilmember Crow asked Ms. Wofsey what specific changes she would propose or believe are necessary to address the desires expressed by the residents of the 1st Ward? 
Ms. Wofsey stated that there are about ten separate agenda items she would work on in the long-run, and most of them represent change.  She felt the 1st Ward desired input, two-way conversations and the ability to trust their local government.  She stated that the desire to change is driven by economics.  If you invite citizens in on your transitional and strategic planning; if you talk to them; listen to them, and respect them, that will go a long way towards restoring some of that trust.
Council Discussion:
Hearing no requests for discussion, Mayor Welsch asked members of Council to cast their ballots.  

Councilmember Glickert

Carol Wofsey

Councilmember Carr 


Jeff Hales

Councilmember Smotherson

Jeff Hales

Councilmember Crow


Jeff Hales

Councilmember Jennings

Carol Wofsey

Mayor Welsch



Carol Wofsey

No one candidate received four votes.
Councilmember Jennings made a motion to nominate Maureen McDonnell and the motion was seconded by Mayor Welsch.

Councilmember Crow asked Mayor Welsch for an explanation on how this process was supposed to be handled?  Mayor Welsch stated that she felt Council was following up on 2006, where there was a nomination from the floor for Mr. Munkel, which Council voted up or down, but also stayed in the process, as she understood.  

Councilmember Crow stated that if that was the motion before Council, he is not sure that much more needs to be said at this point.  He stated that as Council looked through the candidates they have before them, there are three that have had extensive experience in University City.  While he has had the pleasure of meeting Ms. McDonnell and looked forward to her serving this community in any number of capacities, he thought that the level of community involvement and history of this community was something his colleagues would take into consideration as they move forward with this motion.  

Point of Clarification:  Councilmember Glickert questioned whether this was a nomination to take this vacant seat until April of 2017?  Mayor Welsch stated that that was correct.

Mayor Welsch stated that she did mention in her written comments that were not delivered that she would be supporting Ms. Wofsey.  She stated that Ms. McDonnell was an impressive candidate; would represent a voice on Council for the younger members of this community; has shown in her past work that she cares about government and governance, and maintains the belief that someday she will be a successful member of Council here in University City.  She noted she would cast her vote in favor of this motion.  Mayor Welsch stated that she would agree that Ms. McDonnell is the newest member to this community out of the group of applicants, however, the point she made about representing the voice of the new generation coming into this community resonate in her mind.  University City is attracting many younger families to this community and thought that a younger voice would be beneficial. 

Councilmember Jennings stated that his motion was about change, which he believed Ms. McDonnell represents.  For the next seven months she would be the tie-breaker who provides a breath of fresh air and opens each member's eyes to what they could be doing differently.  
Roll Call Vote on Councilmember Jennings Motion Was:

Ayes:  Councilmembers Jennings, Glickert and Mayor Welsch

Nays:  Councilmembers Smotherson, Carr and Crow 

(The motion failed)

Mayor Welsch asked members of Council to express their pleasure on how this situation should be handled?

Councilmember Glickert stated that it seems to him that since the nomination failed, it now goes back to a special election between the two candidates identified in Council's vote.
Mayor Welsch stated that the way she understood it, is that another vote could be taken with all four candidates to establish whether there is any movement.  

Councilmember Jennings stated that he believed Council reached an impasse and the only other option would be a special election.

Mayor Welsch stated a special election would come into play once Council has determined that they cannot reach a decision. 
Councilmember Jennings stated realistically, how likely is it that Council is going to move past this impasse?  

Councilmember Crow stated the process is that if Council does not reach an agreement; which he thinks is pretty clear will not happen.  The next step would be to move to a special election.  At that point, Council no longer has a role in the process, and this meeting should be adjourned.  
Councilmember Carr stated that in her opinion, there will be no movement with one vote and allowing Council to make two votes seems unlikely.  So other than to rank each candidate; one, two, three, four, she would also have to agree that Council has reached an impasse.  

Mayor Welsch stated that she did not believe Council could come up with another process this evening.  If the members of this Council feel that they are steadfast in their vote, she would suggest that the meeting be adjourned.   
Mayor Welsch stated that based on the consensus of Council, this process was concluded and this seat will remain vacant until after the November election.  

P. COUNCIL COMMENTS

Q. ADJOURNMENT
Mayor Shelley Welsch adjourned the meeting at 9:49 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Joyce Pumm
City Clerk, MRCC/CMC
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